Bay Area Air Quality Management District 939 Ellis Street San Francisco, California 94109

APPROVED MINUTES

Summary of Board of Directors **Budget and Finance Committee Meeting** Wednesday, December 14, 2011

1) Call to Order/Roll call: Chairperson Carole Groom called the meeting to order at 9:38 a.m.

Present: Chairperson Carole Groom, Directors Gayle Uilkema, and Brad

Wagenknecht. Vice Chairperson Ash Kalra, Directors Mark Ross, and Eric

Mar arrived after the roll call.

Director John Gioia Also Present:

Absent: Directors Scott Haggerty and Shirlee Zane.

2) Public Comment Period: There were no public comments.

3) Approval of Minutes of October 19, 2011: Deferred to later in the meeting.

4) First Quarter Financial Report Fiscal Year 2011-12

David Glasser, Finance Manager, provided a presentation to the Committee which summarized the first quarter financial report for fiscal year 2011 – 2012. The presentation covered general fund revenues, general fund expenses, investments, fund balances, and vendor payments in excess of \$70,000 for Fiscal Year Ending (FYE) 2012.

Director Uilkema commented about the 1% of budgeted revenue for County receipts versus the 82% of Director Uilkema asked about the percentage difference budgeted revenue for Title V permits. attributed to the timing of the revenue cycles when the Air District receives these revenues.

Mr. Glasser responded that County receipts are due and payable on December 12 so these revenues should be received from the County in late December. Title V revenues are received in the early part of the fiscal year.

Brian Bunger, District Counsel, stated that the larger Title V facilities get billed for permit renewals in the first quarter.

Director Uilkema commented about penalties and settlements versus miscellaneous revenues percentages.

Mr. Bunger stated that penalties and settlements do not come in regularly. A marker is placed in the budget but the Air District does not expect this revenue to come in a regularly organized way.

Public Comments: None

Committee Member Comments: None.

Committee Action: None, informational only.

5) Air District Financial Overview

Jeff McKay, Deputy Air Pollution Control Officer, provided a presentation to the Committee which summarized and compared FYE 2011 budget and current fiscal year projections. During the winter of fiscal year 2011, the committee was informed that the Air District was projecting a \$1 million revenue shortfall. Indeed this projection proved to be accurate. In subsequent meetings, several responses were brought forward. These responses included reducing expenditures and vacancy rate increases. The responses to the challenge slightly exceeded the amount of challenge.

Mr. McKay continued with the presentation showing the fund balances. Two factors affect the unaudited fund balances as of July 1, 2011. The Board authorized an early encumbrance from FYE 2012 budget of \$700,000 for the production system. The General reserves have been showing \$500,000 for the Lennar settlement. These funds should really be held separately. These funds are not general accessible funds for general use so these funds are being set aside out of the general fund audited reserves.

As of November 29, 2011, total permit fee revenue is projected to be approximately \$2.5 million less than budgeted for FYE 2012. Renewals are also dropping off but property taxes are projected to be on target. A continuing downward trajectory has been noted in the Bay Area activity that generates fees. Description of responses to these challenges will be brought to the Committee at a future meeting.

A part of the responses has been and will continue to be using vacancies. The District is a little over 10% in vacancy rate which is distributed throughout various divisions. In summary, a drop in Bay Area permit activity continues, response to challenges will be brought to the Committee in early 2012, past responses and other factors may continue to help out.

Public Comments: None

Committee Member Comments:

Director Wagenknecht asked how much is budgeted for the production system in current fiscal year.

Mr. McKay responded in current fiscal year the entire information services budget is \$3.1 million. If the production system does not go live and continue to spend in this coming year then there will be an overage in expenditures for the production system.

Director Ross asked about budgeted expenses for the legal division.

Mr. Bunger responded that the Air District is much higher than normal for outside legal expenditures. The Air District is experiencing a greater burn rate of legal fees for outside counsel than in the past 10 years.

Committee Action: None, informational only.

6) Update on Development of a Cost Recovery Policy

Brian Bateman, Director of Engineering, presented the staff report which introduced a draft cost recovery policy that would guide the development of future amendments to the District's fee regulation.

Mr. Bateman explained that the Air District has the authority under state law to collect fees to recover the District's regulatory program activity costs up to 100% full cost recovery. The Air District falls short of the 100% full cost recovery mark. The last study was conducted by Matrix Consulting in 2011 and it showed that on an overall basis fees bring in 62% of the cost of the program. In dollar terms, this represents a shortfall of \$16.8 million dollars per year, which is referred to as a cost recovery gap. He further stated that fees are largest source of revenue, and property taxes are used to fill the cost recovery gap.

Mr. Bateman described the recommendation from the cost recovery study, that the district adopt a formal cost recovery policy as a best management practice and having such a policy would provide greater certainty to fee payers regarding future increases.

Air District survey results showed that other air districts do not have a cost recovery policy in place. Some of the districts provided information as to where they are in terms of cost recovery and from those that responded in this matter, most of the districts indicated that they are at 90% or higher in cost recovery.

A stakeholder advisory group was established and has met. Members of the groups consist of major industry groups and environmental group member.

As a result, a draft cost recovery policy has been developed. Elements of the draft policy include: continue to implement feasible cost containment measures, continue analysis of cost recovery on an annual basis, and as a matter of policy, fees should generally fully recover regulatory program activity costs.

Looking out over the next five year period and establishing a specific target in terms of where the Air District wants to get over that five year period in terms of cost recovery is the more practical goal. Staff is proposing a 90% goal over the next five years. The Air District needs to continue to contain our costs to the maximum extent feasible while allowing for funding of effective regulatory programs. Cost containment measures consist of hold on vacancies, cross training staff, reduction in expenditures on services and supplies, and the revised labor contract which will provide substantial savings to the District in personnel costs over time.

Mr. Bateman continued to discuss best management practices being implemented and provided a cost recovery analysis update which will continue to be conducted on an annual basis. Estimated FYE 2012 cost recovery fees are expected to be 72% and cost recovery gap projected to be \$12 million.

Mr. Bateman discussed the availability of subsidies to certain types of businesses or other types of regulated entities. Mr. Bateman also presented a table which showed various options for setting a cost recovery goal over the next 5 years. Staff believes that allocation of costs to fee payers should be conducted in an equitable manner.

Public Comments: None

Committee Member Comments:

Director Uilkema discussed the overall cost recovery plan and using heavy industry to support other programs because this industry makes millions of dollars. Director Uilkema inquired about the Air District's current practice when it comes to the use of tax revenues?

Mr. Bateman stated that past practice has been when a measure is brought to the Board, such as industry for example, the District tries to indicate in the staff report what the impact will be on our resources. If it is going to take more resources, staff will accompany that with a proposed fee increase to match those costs. Staff has been trying, as we move forward with new measures, to get complete cost recovery as best as it could be estimated at the time of those measures.

Mr. Jack Broadbent, Executive Officer, stated that there is an overall perspective in the law as it relates to our fees. The core programs of our permitting and enforcement programs will be covered by the fees and the costs not covered by the fees will be covered by property taxes. Staff is basically providing the Committee members with the staff's thinking and seeking direction from the Board.

Director Uilkema continues stating that staff needs to be careful and make sure to balance the vitality of small business, large business, etc. and be very mindful when establishing the goals and the impacts of these goals.

Director Kalra asked why the Air District is at 68% cost recovery when other districts are at 90%.

Mr. Broadbent responds by stating that BAAQMD is the only district that receives property taxes. This stems back to 1955 when the Air District was established.

Mr. Bunger stated that the cost recovery percentage got exacerbated due to many years of no permit fee increases. Other districts goals are 100% of cost recovery. To that extent we are setting our goal low at 90% in comparison.

Director Mar requests that staff provide more details of the survey results to see the response of other districts.

Director Ross requests that staff provide information in regards to what percentage of property taxes received comes from these industries and business to be able to do a category by category comparison.

Mr. Bunger responds that the information can be obtained from the County.

Committee Action: None.

Approval of Minutes of October 19, 2011: Director Wagenknecht made a motion to approve the October 19, 2011 minutes; Vice Chairperson Kalra seconded the motion; carried unanimously without objection.

- 8) Committee Member Comments/Other Business: None
- 9) Time and Place of Next Meeting: At the call of the Chair.
- **10) Adjournment:** The meeting was adjourned at 10:32 a.m.

(S/ Maricela Martinez Maricela Martinez Executive Secretary